CITY OF ELSBERRY

REGULAR SESSION 

AUGUST 14, 2018
ELSBERRY CITY HALL

The Board of Aldermen of the City of Elsberry met on the evening of the above date at Elsberry City Hall, 6:30 pm.  Mayor Steve Wilch presided over the meeting.  Present were Alderman Davis, Alderman Short, Alderman Harper, Alderman Hartley, City Clerk Sue Hogarth, City Collector Katie Harper and City Treasurer Tammy Sharpe.  Also present were Brian Hemmer of Alliance Water Resources and Brian Marten from MECO Engineering.  Alderman Kindred was unable to attend due to a family health issue. 
Mayor Wilch called the meeting to order and led in the pledge to the flag.  Roll call deemed a quorum present.
PRIOR MEETING MINUTES APPROVAL

Motion was made to approve meeting minutes from July 2018 by Alderman Hartley, seconded by Alderman Harper.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT - 1
Motion carried
READING OF UNPAID BILLS                                                                               Motion was made to approve the unpaid bills by Alderman Harper, seconded by Alderman Davis.                                                                                                         
AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT - 1
Motion carried

PROJECT UPDATES
Wastewater Treatment Plant Project / Boonslick Regional Planning Commission Update – Mayor Wilch  
The City of Elsberry has submitted all the paperwork to receive all $500,000 in grant money from the MUCK Committee with Boonslick Regional Planning Commission.  All the paperwork is in for USDA as well and MECO Engineering has started working on the design phase.  

MECO Engineering Update – Brian Martin with MECO Engineering 
MECO Engineering is waiting on some information from suppliers and manufacturers and one piece of information from the USDA before they set up the survey crew to review layouts on the wastewater treatment plant project.  They will meet with members of Alliance at that time as well.  
PETITIONS, REMONSTRANCES, COMPLAINTS AND REQUESTS AND THE HEARING OF ANY PERSON OR GROUP DESIRING TO ADDRESS THE BOARD, EACH OF WHOM HAVE FILED PRIOR REQUESTS TO BE PLACED ON THE AGENDA IN COMPLIANCE WITH CITY CODE 24.105
- Request for picnic license for grand opening event at Shooters Saloon on Saturday,    August 25, 2018 – Tracy Schroeder                                                                            
Shooters Saloon is requesting a picnic license for their grand opening event on 
Saturday, August 25th, 2018.  They would like to use plastic fencing to block the 
alley for people drink outside while playing cornhole washers and beer pong in 
the alleyway..  Alderman Short made a motion to approve the picnic license, 
seconded by Alderman Hartley.                                                           



AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT - 1
Motion carried
- Special Use Permit for Annual Meat Shoot at the American Legion on October 27, 2018         Mike Hartley

This is an annual event to support the Sons of the American Legion.  Motion was 

made to approve the special use permit by Alderman Short, seconded by 
Alderman Harper.                                                                                 



AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT - 1
Motion carried 

- Request for picnic license for the Elsberry Fire Protection District to sell alcohol during the Cornhole / Volleyball Tournament at Page Branch Park on Saturday, Sept 22, 
2018 - Kevin Hailey                                                                                                                             
Motion was made by Alderman Harper to approve the picnic license, seconded by 
Alderman Hartley.










AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT - 1
Motion carried 

- Sewer Abatement Request for Bernard Bange at 105 N. 5th Street - City Collector   Katie Harper                                                                                                                                                  
A water leak was found under his home that showed 13,110 gallons used and his average usage is 1,136 gallons / month.  The sewer abatement request is for $32.76.  Motion was made by Alderman Hartley to approve the sewer abatement, seconded by Alderman Davis.                                                                                                                                               

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT - 1
Motion carried

Water Bill Payment Plan Request for Tim Nicholas Turner at 301 N. 7th Street -          City Collector Katie Harper                                                                                                                                                                               
Mr. Turner is requesting a 6 month payment plan to catch up on his water bill that was being misused by a former tenant.  His water was shut off at the end of June and his current bill  is $424.03.  He has $100 to put towards his bill tonight which would give him a new balance due of $324.03.  He had a past due balance a few months ago but was paid in full until this new tenant misused the water in his home.  His average bill is about 3,000 gallons or $105 per month.  He will need to pay 1/2 of the amount due or $211.74 to turn his water back on and he said he will pay that by August 5th.  All late fees are waived with a payment plan.  Mr. Turner will have to pay about $185 per month over 6 months with this payment plan.  A motion was made by Alderman Hartley to accept $100 payment to turn the water back on and accept the 6 month payment plan as long as Mr. Turner comes in by August 5th to pay the remaining $211.74 otherwise the water will be shut off again, seconded by Alderman Harper  


AYES - Alderman Hartley, Alderman Harper
                                                  
NAYS - Alderman Short, Alderman Davis 

Mayor Wilch broke the tie and he voted NAY so Mr. Turner will have to come up with the $211.74 by tomorrow which is the due date for the bill in order to turn his water back on.                                                                                                                                                                                                                               

- Variance / Floodplain Permit Approval for Ron Vaughn to build a 30' x 40' storage building on his lot at 708 Griffin that is located in the floodplain.  The Board of Adjustment granted the variance back in August 2017 pending floodplain certification approval by the Board.  City Attorney Guinness asked if Mr. Vaughn had received the updated floodplain ordinance which he has and he has agreed to build 2 feet above the 455 feet base elevation.   Motion was made by Alderman Harper to approve the variance request, seconded by Alderman Hartley                                                                                 
AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT - 1
Motion carried


PUBLIC HEARING AS REQUIRED BY LAW OR ORDINANCE

"Public Hearing to hear public comment on, and to consider, a petition by Bennie Watkins to amend the zoning map and ordinances to change the zoning of 505 Broadway, Elsberry, MO from Central Business District to Residential with a change in the zoning ordinance to allow the construction of a dwelling on a 4,600 square foot lot if the lot is adjacent to the Central Business District and Residential properties and the dwelling's plans are approved by the Board of Aldermen.  The property's Lincoln County Assessor Parcel # is 028028001002007000 (Parts of Lots 359 and 360 in Block 31 of the Old Town of Elsberry)."

Bennie Watkins would like to build a small 900 square foot handicapped home on the lot that he now owns at 505 Broadway.  This property used to have a home on the lot about 8-10 years ago.  He is willing to move the carport on the house plan to the back of the home which should satisfy the setback requirements since he has 39 feet on the back of the home with the current design.  He will have a survey done after he receives approval on the zoning change.  Alderman Harper didn't have a problem with this request.  Alderman Hartley is concerned about allowing Mr. Watkins to build on this small lot which may have a negative effect on the neighboring homes on the side but moving the carport to the rear would allow enough setbacks on the east & west side.  Alderman Short asked when this zoning was changed to Central Business District and he doesn't like the idea of spot zoning.  Alderman Hartley said that the previous owner, Richard Greene, had some problems building on this lot as well so it has remained an empty lot.  City Attorney Guinness explained that the zoning was changed to promote business along Main Street which hasn't happened.    There is (1) neighbor that is opposed to the home.  Alderman Hartley explained that the square footage requirement for Residential is 12,500 which is excessive but it has been that way for some time.  The previous residential zoning was 6,500 square feet which this lot still doesn't meet that requirement.  City Attorney Guinness explained that there were (2) ordinances before the board that will be considered later in the meeting.  One of the ordinances was in response to the Planning & Zoning Committee recommendation that the entire block be changed to residential to approve Mr. Watkins' request however the owners of the other homes on this block have not been notified of this zoning change.  The other ordinance is just to change the zoning at 505 Broadway for Mr. Watkins.  Since this is a public hearing to hear all approvals and oppositions to this request, City Attorney Guinness asked if there was anyone in favor of or anyone who opposes the application which there was none.  The public hearing was closed by Mayor Wilch.                                                                                                                            
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Update on AT&T repairs for sewer line penetration at 5th St. & DuBois and manhole at 4th St. & Powell – Brian Hemmer with Alliance
Brian Hemmer with Alliance has been in contact with AT&T reps and they have pulled the cable under the street at 4th St. & Powell and will make the necessary connections to remove the cable that is cross boring the manhole.  For the cross bore at 5th & DuBois, the contractor refused to pay the surety bond so AT&T is in the process of re-awarding a new contractor for this job so it is currently on hold.   

Update on Roof Repairs at City Hall, City Park Pavilion and City Park Gazebo - Brian Hemmer with Alliance

Brian contacted Collins Construction to look at the roofs and is waiting to hear back.  He also contacted a company called ARS Restoration and they came out to look at the roofs and he is waiting on technical specs to create a scope of work.  There was discussion about going out for bids and Brian suggested to have (2) separate bid requests with (1) for the City Hall roof and (1) for the City Park Pavilion & Gazebo roofs.  
Fencing around Air Conditioning Unit / Alcove Area at City Library -                            City Clerk Sue Hogarth

We received (1) bid from Custom Design Fence & Deck for $3,480 to install an 8' x 20' galvanized chain link fence, top & midrail with a 4' walk-in.  A motion was made by Alderman Hartley to reject the bid and look at other options, seconded by Alderman Harper.  


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT - 1
Motion carried
Update on Plans for the old Elsberry City Hall - Mayor Wilch

City Attorney Guinness stated that the Elsberry Historical Society was interested in the building for nominal rent or for purchase depending on the condition of the inside.  They requested a key to go inside to take a look this Saturday.  Sarah Hunt can get a key from either City Clerk Sue Hogarth or Mayor Wilch.  
NEW BUSINESS

Yondoo TV Presentation / Proposal for the City of Elsberry – John Long COO/CFO with MidAtlantic Broadband 

John Long did a presentation for Yondoo Broadband to bring cable TV programming and high speed data / internet to the City of Elsberry using fiber optic technology.   He went over the handout on their corporate profile that was provided to the aldermen.  They are currently working with (2) other cities in Missouri plus (2) more prospects to offer 200 channels of video & music with IP video which has amazing quality and the ability to watch "TV everywhere" that will cover different formats including mobile devices with their services.  The high speed data will have gig speed capability.  The aldermen can see all the packaging options through Petosi, MO.  They were awarded with the franchise from the State of Missouri and the City of Elsberry will receive a 5% franchise fee.  The company has made arrangements with Ameren to buy up the old cable lines and replace the cable since most of the cable will be above ground and they would like to start building within the next 30 days.  The company has been in business for 25 years and they are looking to provide their services to underserved communities that don't have cable and/or high speed internet.  The geographic area they will be serving will be the city limits of Elsberry and some of the outlying areas around the city.  

Overview and Discussion of Equipment & Locations of Fiber Optic Network Cabinets for Installation in the City of Elsberry - Craig Chase with Entinu Communications
Entinu Communications will responsible for this true fiber to home system for Yondoo Broadband through the use of (5) PON cabinets that are 36" tall, 12" deep and 24" across that will sit on a 4-6" concrete pad.  There will be high powered laser that will send a signal to these cabinets that will contain optical splitters and these cabinets will be strategically placed within the city near utility poles in the right of way.  Craig provided pictures of the PON cabinets and he has been working with Brian Hemmer with Alliance on the placement of these cabinets in Elsberry.  Craig showed the alderman each PON cabinet location and is asking for approval of these placements.  The locations will be at City Park, Tollgate & Hillcrest, Bailey between North 4th & 5th Streets, Briscoe & West Lincoln and one by the Post Office.  There will be 13 miles of aerial construction and 2.25 miles of underground construction.   There will be technicians stationed in Missouri and they have hired an operations manager for this project in Missouri.  Alderman Short asked Brian Hemmer with Alliance if he was comfortable with the locations of these PON cabinets and he stated that there were a couple of them that had changed since their first inspection and he would like to re-evaluate those again to make sure all is okay and will report back to the Infrastructure Committee meeting later this month.  If anything will need to be moved, the company has agreed to cover the costs.  Alderman Short made a motion to approve the (5) PON cabinet locations as presented pending Brian's overview and if there is a need to move anything, it will be at the company's cost, seconded by Alderman Hartley.

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT - 1
Motion carried

 Independent Inspector for Wastewater Treatment Plant Project - Mayor Wilch 
Mayor Wilch has been talking to a couple of mayors about the idea of hiring an independent inspector to avoid any issues and to hold MECO Engineering accountable throughout the process from design through construction.  AHAL Preconstruction was recommended by one of the mayors and Mayor Wilch wanted to know if the board would be interested in a presentation to either the board or Infrastructure meeting.  These independent inspectors will work on behalf of the city on an "as needed" basis to make sure the project stays on task and on budget and that everything is documented correctly.  Alderman Short recommended that they do a presentation to the full board.  Tony Sneed with Alliance also recommended that all liability issues be clearly defined with an independent inspector.  A motion was made to set up a presentation at the next board meeting, seconded by Alderman Harper

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT - 1
Motion carried

 Quotes from Skaggs Tree Service to remove dead tree in the City Cemetery and cut the branches over old City Hall Building - Brian Hemmer with Alliance  
There were (2) quotes received from Skaggs Tree Service.  One quote is for $1,300 and will cover a couple of dead trees at the City Cemetery which Alliance will help to haul to the lagoon and burn at a later time.  The second quote is for $1,500 and includes cutting branches overhanging at the old City Hall building.  A motion was made by Alderman Hartley to accept the $1,500 bid, seconded by Alderman Harper.  


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT - 1
Motion carried

Approval on quote from Cardinal Pump for Blowdown Pump for Clarifier - Brian Hemmer with Alliance

There are (2) pumps in need of repair and (1) needs to be replaced .  Alderman Short recommended that Brian bring a quote to the next Infrastructure meeting for the second pump in need of repair.  A motion was made by Alderman Short to approve the purchase of (1) blowdown pump for the clarifier, seconded by Alderman  Davis

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT - 1
Motion carried

Approval for Mayor and City Clerk to attend the Local Government Training Workshop on Tuesday 8/28/18 in Perry, MO - City Clerk Sue Hogarth

A motion was made to approve the attendance to the workshop by Alderman Hartley, seconded by Alderman Harper

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT - 1
Motion carried

Request to sign up for $250 Town Membership for "Neighbors of the Mississippi" organization in Pike, Lincoln & St. Charles counties - Mayor Wilch 

There was discussion about what the membership will provide to the city and Alderman Short has attended a couple of their meetings.  The aldermen decided to let the issue "die". 
Approval of $125 sponsorship ad for the City of Elsberry 2018-2019 printed calendar as a fundraiser for FFA scholarships - City Clerk Sue Hogarth 
Alderman Harper made a motion to approve the sponsorship since it benefits our local FFA chapter and students, seconded by Alderman Short.   

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT - 1
Motion carried

INTRODUCTION AND READING OF BILLS FOR PASSAGE
The first (2) ordinances are in regards to Mr. Watkins application for his property at 505 Broadway.  The first ordinance pertains only to his property at 505 Broadway to change the zoning and accept the smaller residential lot size and the second ordinance was a recommendation by the Planning & Zoning Committee and pertains to the other residential homes next to 505 Broadway to change their zoning but he doesn't feel this is an option since those homes have not been notified of a zoning change.  Alderman Short doesn't like the idea of spot zoning.  Mayor Wilch mentioned that the Planning & Zoning Committee discussed changing the residential zoning to an R1, R2 classification with smaller square footage requirements.   

There was discussion between the aldermen and Bennie Watkins about a neighbor that is unhappy about a home going on the property at 505 Broadway.  Mr. Watkins agreed to have a survey done on the property if needed for this decision to be made.    
A motion was made to read Bill 2018-08-001 two times by title only by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman Davis.

 
AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT - 1
Motion carried
City Attorney Guinness read Bill 2018-08-001 two times by title only as follows:  

Bill 2018-08-002 - An Ordinance relating to, adding to, and amending the existing ordinances concerning zoning for residential lots less than 12,500 square feet in size, and allowing for special use permits for such lots, and amending the City of Elsberry's zoning map to change 505 Broadway's zoning to residential.

Alderman Harper made a motion to adopt the ordinance, seconded by Alderman Davis

AYES - Alderman Davis, Alderman Harper                                                                        NAYS - Alderman Short and Alderman Hartley 

Tie means the ordinance is not adopted.  City Attorney Guinness asked the board if they wanted the Planning & Zoning Committee to pursue changing the block with owner notification as written in Bill 2018-08-002.  All agreed that the residential zoning issues need to be addressed and that the Planning & Zoning Committee needs to get this done as soon as possible.   A motion was made by Alderman Short to have the Planning & Zoning Committee review the residential zoning classifications as soon as possible and not to wait on the task force committee and comprehensive city plan to be completed, seconded by Alderman Harper.

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT - 1
Motion carried

  A motion was made by Alderman Short to read Bill 2018-08-003 two times by title only, seconded by Alderman Harper


 AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT - 1
Motion carried

City Attorney Guinness read
Bill 2018-08-003 two times by title only as follows:
Bill 2018-08-003 - An Ordinance of the City of Elsberry, Missouri amending the Municipal Code to provide requirements for recreational vehicles, motor homes, boats, campers, and trailers in residential districts.  

A motion was made by Alderman Short to adopt the ordinance, seconded by Alderman Davis

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT - 1
Motion carried

REPORTS OF SPECIAL BOARDS & COMMITTEES

Library:
Nothing to report other than a request about setting up traps to catch stray cats.  City Collector Katie Harper said (3) traps were set and nothing was caught other than a squirrel.  

Cemetery / Parks / Page Branch Park: 
Nothing to report 

Infrastructure:
Nothing to report other than a meeting will be held in the next 



couple of weeks 

Emergency Services:
   Nothing to report 
Page Branch Park:   Alderman Short reminded everyone about the event on September 22nd from 11A-Dark for Volleyball & Corn Hole tournaments with vendors and food.  
Old Glory Jubilee:
Nothing to report
Tree Board: 
Nothing to report.  Mayor Wilch received a complaint from the owner that a part of the old sycamore tree on 5th street at the old hotel collapsed onto his home in a storm.  He told the owner to have his insurance company contact our insurance company. 
REPORTS OF ALDERMEN AND MAYOR

Mayor Wilch:   Hope to have some work done soon on the design for the treatment plant
Alderman Davis:  Nothing to report

Alderman Hartley:  Nothing to report
Alderman Kindred:  Absent
Alderman Harper:  Nothing to report - River Walk Project is still one year out.
Alderman Short:  Nothing to report
REPORTS OF CITY DEPARTMENTS AND OFFICERS

Rob Guinness – Attorney –  The Mayor signed the prevailing wage law so any projects under $75,000 are not subject to prevailing wage so that will help get more competitive bids.  The other items are for closed session.  
Brian Hemmer – He is still having high water loss issues so MWRA came down and there were (3) water leaks detected with one found on 2nd street underneath the road and he will be address this with the Infrastructure Committee.  He is also working with Katie on some questionable meters that he will bring up in the Infrastructure meeting. 
Police Chief Jeffries - Closed Session
Tammy Sharpe – Treasurer – Nothing to report
Katie Harper – City Collector – Nothing to report
Sue Hogarth – City Clerk – Nothing to report
MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS

 - Request  to schedule special session meeting on Wednesday, August 29, 2018 to review the 2017 Audit / Financial Statements and hold Public Hearing on proposed property tax rate - Mayor Wilch and City Clerk Sue Hogarth 

A motion was made by Alderman Short to hold the special session meeting on Wednesday, August 29, 2018 at 6PM at Elsberry City Hall, seconded by Alderman Harper.

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT - 1
Motion carried

VOTE TO TAKE UP BUSINESS IN CLOSED SESSION 
A motion was made by Alderman Short to go into closed session pursuant to RSMo Section 610.021 (1) Legal actions, causes of action, litigation, or confidential or privileged communications with its attorneys, (3) Hiring, firing, disciplining or promoting of particular employees by the city, (13) Individually identifiable personnel records, performance ratings or records pertaining to employees or applicants for employment, and (14) Records which are protected from disclosure by law, seconded by Alderman Harper


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT - 1
Motion carried

A motion was made to adjourn the open session meeting by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman Harper.

 AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT - 1
Motion carried
Meeting was adjourned at 9:05PM.    
